EDITORIAL                                                     May & June 2007                                                No. 70         
This is an unashamedly blatant plug for The Book of Willand, the leaflet for which WILL be in this issue of the Mag. Please work out how many copies you need for friends, relatives and family for Christmas and get your order in quickly!!!
A little knowledge is a start.
VACANCIES
Willand Parish Council currently has some vacancies for Parish Councillors. This involves just a few hours per month, or more if you wish. It really is up to you how involved you would like to get. The minimum requirement is to
attend one monthly meeting, which is always held at 7pm on the second Thursday of each month (no meeting in August) but there is always scope to get involved with one of the committees if you wish. 

Would you like to contribute to the running of this village?  Would you like to have a say on how our budget is spent?  Are you interested in creating facilities for the youth of the village?  Then why not get involved!  Please, feel free to contact me to discuss any questions or queries you might have.  I look forward to hearing from you. 
Mrs Nina Ashley - Willand Parish Clerk, on 01884 258297 or    willandparishclerk@supanet.com
Recklessness is not the same as courage.

NATIONAL BOATING FESTIVAL
Hundreds of boating enthusiasts are expected in Devon next year after the Grand Western Canal was named as the host for the 2008 IWA National Trailboat Festival. The Inland Waterways Association event will be planned and managed by Devon County Council's Canal Ranger Service, in partnership with supporting organisations and individuals, and will be held on the spring bank holiday weekend of May 24th and 25th, 2008.

The festival, which is likely to be held on the Mid Devon Showground near Halberton, will aim to raise the profile of the Grand Western Canal both regionally and nationally by celebrating the work that has been undertaken in recent years to improve the waterway for boaters and other users.          D.C.C.
Some people deserve success – others are just lucky.
WILLAND KARATE CLUB
Karate is a technically challenging activity that requires practice to become proficient.  Luckily you can start at any age as there is a clear teaching syllabus that allows new students time to develop safely and effectively.  The major challenge for most new students is getting their body working again in ways that have been neglected for several years.
Masao Kagawa, 8th Dan, was in the country recently – he’s the world technical director and I attended a 3 day coaching course with him.  Kagawa emphasises the need to use your body’s natural movements to help you move quickly with maximum effect, but without getting hurt yourself.  I’ve have been working on these ideas with the students at Willand Village Hall.

Six students passed their exams in March.  Samantha Chamberlain and Shane Worth are now 8th Kyu; Tanya and Rachel Hancock, R-J Hooke and Jack Dolley are all 9th Kyu.  New members are welcome; please contact me for further information.                                                                    James Marshall
A sixth sense helps to make better sense of the other five.

OVER 60’ CLUB

The first three months of this year have been very successful for the Club, with well attended meetings, a coffee morning, an outing to the newly-built Charlton Farm Children’s Hospice at Wraxall, near Clevedon and having lunch en route at a very windy W-S-Mare. I learnt, from a good source, they were hoping it would be opened by royalty some time this year.

We held our A.G.M. last month and were successful in getting four new committee members to replace the four who decided to retire. Mrs K. Thomas was re-elected as chairman, as was Mrs E. Patterson as treasurer. The new secretary would be me, Mrs M. Atherton. 

Our April speaker will be Mrs Pat Salter with another of her slide shows – this time “Eastern Australia”. In May, we all look forward to Mr Alan French with his Plants & Shrubs.  April also sees us beginning our Summer Outings – the first being to Trago Mills and Paignton on April 23rd, whilst in May we will be going to Clarkes Village at Street and the Cadbury Garden Centre, near W-S-Mare.  Departure times will be in the Willand Diary page. We always welcome welcome new members, so if there are any spare seats on the coaches, I can always be contacted on 38127.  
Margaret Atherton.

You don’t need a Life-coach if you haven’t got a life.

WILLAND PRE-SCHOOL.
A big thank you to all who attended and supported ‘Ladies Night’ on Saturday, 31st March - a fantastic time was had by all, as expected, with requests from the ladies for ‘another one soon!”.  I’d also like to express our thanks to John otherwise known as ‘Polara’, who travelled from London to put on a fabulous show with her two male strippers, ‘Devon’ and ‘Sexecute’, truly a sight to behold. 

We will be holding a ‘Variety Night’ on Saturday 30th June following the success of last year’s event. Auditions for acts will be held at Willand Pre-school on Sunday 20th May at 11am, 16 years and over, please.  Tickets for the evening, at £5 per person, will go on sale shortly - look to local advertising for details. 

Following a successful re-build of the Pre-school facility last year, we are still in need of a garden refurbishment.  The ‘pot of gold’ is in need of a quite substantial re-fill, even though Graham Wood, Treasurer for Willand Pre-school, project managed an excellent build well within budget.  Willand Pre-school is a registered charity and is not run by the council.  We are eligible for some grants but fundraising is vital and relies on the support of the local community so we can provide the best facility for the young children of Willand and Mid Devon.  

The Easter coffee morning held on the 5th April was a success, bringing in lots of parents and friends to see the pre-school children perform some lovely songs. Thank you to all who made cakes and helped with stalls.  

The committee are always looking for new and enthusiastic members to join our team. For those who would like to attend the Willand Pre-school AGM, it will be held on Thursday 24th May 2007, 8pm at Verbeer Manor.

                       Willand Pre-school Committee Secretary – Christina Fernbank
Normality is all in the mind.
ANOTHER VACANCY

Willand Parish Council is looking for a Parish Clerk, working from home, for 15 hours per week, starting from May.  Equipment will be provided and duties will include preparing agendas, minutes, notices, accounts, payroll and 
dealing with public enquiries, as well as being responsible for the allotments and cemetery.  Salary will depend on experience. 

For further information, please contact the current clerk, Nina Ashley, on 01884 258297. Please apply in writing with your CV to: Nina Ashley, Mole Cottage, Washfield, Tiverton, Devon, EX16 9RA
Home is where the hearth is.

COLLEGE SURGERY

Many thanks to all of you for your comments on the Willand Surgery.  You will have noticed that the waiting room is a bit brighter and the new door makes it easier to get in!  More comfortable seats and a new examination couch in the doctor’s room are further projects but we have taken on board your views that the most important thing is to have a good local service with a receptionist, nurse and doctors to whom you can relate.  

Many Willand patients are asking me what will be available in the new “Integrated Centre for Health” in Cullompton.  You will see the building is proceeding fast and we are currently planning to move from our existing premises at College Surgery to the new centre at the end of November.  All traditional general practice services will be provided there, as well as primary care services such as district nursing, midwifery, health visiting and chiropody – some of which are currently being provided at the old health centre at the other end of town.  We also have six rooms available for complementary practitioners, which are now fully booked and will be providing patients with a wide range of complementary therapies, which they can access directly or through their GP.  To begin with, patients will need to pay for these extra services but we are hoping to offer them at a subsidised rate and, eventually, to be able to offer some therapies for specific conditions free on the NHS.  The new “Integrated Centre for Health” will, however, focus as much on health and self-help as it will on illness.  We aim to have self-help classes in the evenings, which will include nutrition, exercise, yoga and a range of approaches that will help patents to help themselves.  We hope it will also become a centre for information on what patients can do for themselves and to improve their own personal health.  We aim to integrate the work of local voluntary agencies and societies with a room that will enable them to help a wide range of patients from those who have been recently bereaved, those with mental health problems to patients fighting obesity or heart disease.  

Not everything related to health will take place on the new premises but we hope that it will spark off all sorts of health initiatives in local towns and villages, such as green exercise (reducing weight and improving fitness through conservation schemes) and Care Farms (involving some local farms to help patients with a range of diseases through contact with nature, agriculture and animals).  Our health food café will provide healthy food aimed at helping and preventing a wide range of problems as well as offering a range of herbal and other products to treat various conditions. We hope, too, that the new Integrated Centre for Health will become a flagship for education and research on an integrated approach to health.  

Without the full support and involvement of yourselves – patients and local people – this new enterprise can never succeed.  We all hear about mounting bills and a sustainable NHS (which can pay for new and expensive treatments) depends upon each of us doing our bit to improve our personal health and help each other as best we can.  One of the great delights of being a GP in Willand has been to witness the resilience, compassion and altruism of so many patients.  Hardly a surgery goes by without the patient, who feels that they are relatively better off than another, giving his/her place to a more ill-looking patient and thus accepting a longer wait.  In short, neither the Integrated Centre for Health in Cullompton nor the NHS generally can succeed unless all of us do our bit.  Our patients group are actively working to improve the services available for fellow patients.  If you would like to join the patients group or feel that you are able to offer something that would be helpful to the new Integrated Centre for Health please contact our practice manager Wendy Evans on (01884 831300).                                                                      Michael Dixon

Build gaps into your schedule.

LETTER TO THE ED. 

To all those inconsiderate residents who park on the junction of Willand Moor Road and the Uffculme Straight.  The total disregard for road safety by locals, all of whom have parking facilities at their own properties, will result in an accident or injury. Drivers using the junction have visibility issues and those entering the estate are forced onto the wrong side of the road.  The problem is further compounded by the fact that the junction is a pick up point for school children by the local authorities. These are your children - do you not care for their safety?  At some point in the future, although I won't hold my breath,  the authorities will paint double yellow lines on both sides of the junction and the problem will be sorted out, but why wait until then to move your cars?

                                                          A resident (Name and address supplied)
The Police view on this matter is that legal parking along this section of roadway has the effect of traffic calming. Ed.       
Be an optimist; if your glass is half-empty, fill it up.
NEW BUS SERVICE TO BOOST CULM VALLEY LEARNING 
CULM VALLEY students are set to benefit from a new, dedicated bus service to help them overcome barriers between where they live and where they want to learn.  Last week Exeter College announced it was piloting three new routes from September which would transport students directly from rural areas such as Okehampton, Witheridge and Chulmleigh to central Exeter.  Now a fourth service is set to be introduced to give young people from the Culm Valley a fast and reliable route to the city.

Around 25 students from Cullompton, Uffculme, Culmstock, Hemyock, Kentisbeare and Willand have already expressed interest in the new, subsidised service to Exeter College. It would pick up students from
· the Ostler pub in Uffculme at 8am, 

· stop off at Willand Post Office for 8.10am, 

· stop again at Cullompton Memorial and
· on to the M5 and onto the college’s main Hele Road site by 8.45am. 

The return service would leave the college at 4.45pm after the finish of lectures.   The college is currently in the process of agreeing a contract with a bus company to launch the service. The buses will be subsidised by the college or Devon County Council under the same terms as their existing travel schemes, where students pay around £290 for an annual bus pass. 

Chris Lorimer, Exeter College’s business and marketing director, said: “We have set up these routes because we know there are students keen to come to Exeter College but in some particular areas the lack of transport is a major barrier. We are getting tremendous interest for our new routes and strongly recommend that students respond soon to guarantee their places. We would also like to hear from any other students who find it difficult to travel to Exeter and will be happy to consider any requests for new routes.”

As it is a pilot scheme, the new service will be offered to first-year students only at this stage. All vehicles will be equipped with safety belts and drivers will be CRB checked. Letters have gone out to everyone who has expressed an interest in the new bus service requesting a £30 deposit to secure a place. This will go towards the cost of the student’s normal bus pass. Some students may be eligible for financial assistance for travel from the Learner Support Fund in which case they are asked to contact the college on 01392 205449.If students would like anymore information about these bus services or would like to suggest any other route, please contact Jan Grant at Exeter College on 01392 205957. 

Angelina Lambourn, Public Relations Officer 

Be unavailable for at least one hour a day.

DEVON COUNTRYSIDE ACCESS FORUM
The Forum is looking for new members.  Are you interested in advising on access to the countryside?  Are you a landowner or manager?  Are you an access user?  Can you represent the access interests of under-represented groups?  If so, please contact Hilary Winter on 01837 810921.

If you’re not there, everything will be your fault.

 C.A.M.E.O.
At the March meeting, after being welcomed by Dianne, our ladies were entertained by Roger Lintott with his talk ‘Roger’s Quest’.  His enthusiasm for competitions started when he was nine years old – he won a bowling contest, winning him a pig, which was larger than him!  Various challenges followed over the years and he is now the proud owner of treasure trove, silver pieces, a pill box, trinket box, chatelaine mirror, perfume bottle and bon-bon dish, antiques worth over £400.00. By finding it in the ruins of an ancient castle by cracking codes and infinite patience, it took him two years to trace but he was the first one there.  A very amusing speaker who had our full attention, even when his slide equipment failed.

Our coffee morning was another success – many thanks to you all who came. The efforts of our members on the stalls and monies raised, with donations amounted to £226; this was later received by a delighted Doreen Williams, who runs Cullompton Wildlife Centre, who will use the money towards a new rehabilitation section for the creatures.
At our April meeting, we saw Vardo’s  (Romany caravans to you and me) made by Brian Phelps, ornately painted in red/green/gold, in a scale of one inch to one foot, hand made homely interiors with curtains, beds, cooking ranges, the lot.

This was followed by the Minutes and then Kay Morris had our brains working with a cooking quiz, several joint winners were rewarded with Easter eggs. Dianne won flower of the month and Christine Chapman took the first raffle prize. We left after seeing a glorious sunset, a fiery sky over Willand.

   Jo Hudson.

You can’t change the past by pressing the rewind button.

DEVON WHEELS 2 WORK
This is a new countryside transport initiative to assist all people with transport difficulties in rural areas. It is our goal to tackle the issues of social exclusion and rural isolation head on, which will involve working with people from a variety of social backgrounds. 

We loan small cc scooters for periods of 1 - 6 months to people in areas where there is little or no public transport.  The idea is to lift people onto a level playing field for employment and training opportunities, thus offering a degree of independence on their way to achieving sustainable transport of their own.

Our team will be active in your community.  We can offer help and assistance as well as encouragement and support. If you are interested in learning more about this project please contact us on 01409 254254 or by email on max@devonwheels2work.co.uk

You can also apply via the Connections Employment Service (16 - 19 year olds) or Job Centre Plus (19 - 65 year olds). If you think you are in need of transport assistance, why not give us a call.  Willand Parish Council is supporting this project with a donation. 

Preserve sanity by going mad occasionally.

BATTERY RECYCLING
Just a quick reminder to all residents that the black recycling boxes now collect domestic batteries for recycling purposes.  Dist Cllr Burgess has worked very hard to get this organised, so please dispose of them in your recycling bins rather than your black bag waste. It would be extremely helpful if you could put them in a separate little bag, as you would tins, plastic milk bottles, foil, etc. Thank you for supporting a greener Devon.         Willand Parish Council.
If you think you have a raw deal, shuffle the cards yourself.

ANNUAL PARISH MEETING REVIEW

In the Chairman’s report, thanks were expressed to David Maynard who had stepped down from that role on the Parish Council. Thanks were also extended to Brian Bussell for his grass-cutting and support within the village, Mr & Mrs Holmes, who tend the planters around the village and it was noted that the litter-pick went well in 2006 - it is anticipated to repeat the activity again in 2007.  Village organisations had much to report – the village hall refurbishments are now complete and help is sought with the re-starting of the Table Tennis Club.  The new Pre-School building is being well utilized – up to 40 children can now be accommodated. The over 60’s group have had requests from residents in Cullompton wishing to join – and 4 men have joined the group!!  The History Group have completed the compilation of the Willand Book, to be published in November at around £19.00 (details elsewhere in the Mag.).  The Youth Club have had a busy year and are very pleased the money from the developers of Willand Moor has been allocated to spend to upgrade Youth facilities in the village. With the young people being fully involved in these improvements, including the skateboard facility adjacent to the Village Hall, it is hoped the area will be a credit to them all and well supported.
The improved Tennis Club facility has been opened by Angela Browning and more resurfacing is planned.  There are plans to upgrade St. Mary’s and fund-raising will start once the plans have been agreed.  Composting has provided over 6000 bags for the community – and new helpers are always needed.  Willand School has had an excellent OFSTED inspection, the Brownies membership has soared to 25, whilst CAMEO boasts 50 members – but could do with more people at Coffee Mornings.  Willand Rovers are having a bike show soon and are looking to provide additional covered stand area (for football matches!)  Crime figures for the past 12 months show that of 154 reported incidents, 3 were dwelling burglaries, 3 commercial burglaries and 11 were domestic rated. There were 553 ‘phoned in’ problems, the arson attack around the Village Hall was detected quite quickly, thanks to local information and support, whilst alcohol has been confiscated from a number of individuals using the village hall grounds. An issue of public concern was that of inappropriate parking close to road junctions, including that of Willand Moor Road and Jaycroft. 
The meeting closed at 20.30, at which point a short buffet was held for those present until 21.00hrs, when a secondary meeting was held between the 20 people attending and members of the local constabulary. The discussion was opened by concerned members of the public displaying their frustration over the anti-social behaviour of a small number of youths and a perceived lack of action being taken by the police. Over 100 complaints had been reported, in equal numbers from both sides of the village. Overall, it was judged there were more questions than answers but residents were asked to continue to be vigilant, to continue to report instances, including by telephone (on the usual numbers) and using 999 if a situation is deemed to be of a serious or urgent nature. All residents were urged to work together as a community as this will help to ensure these problems are resolved. Residents also urged the Police to take a firmer line with the young people - just as they would with them if they stepped out of line!!  Many other issues were raised – inappropriate parking, speeding, PC Malcolm Davies’ retirement (there will be no direct replacement), the setting and maintaining of Social Boundaries, in addition to the verbal and criminal damage anti-social behaviour concerns.
Don’t be bored to death – it’s a waste of life.
YOUR LOCAL TRADING STANDARDS SERVICE
You are new to the area and need some building work done on your house, your car needs servicing and you want to know about good local shops.  How do you find out if you’ll be treated fairly? Can you have confidence in them?

CustomerFirst is the approved trader scheme operated by Devon County Council Trading Standards Service.  Members range from builders, electricians, plumbers and glaziers to hotels, garages and local food stores.  The aim of the Scheme is to protect local consumers and members have to show that they operate in a legal, honest and customer friendly way.  Can we guarantee that a business will never let you down? Of course not but we are confident that if you do have a problem our members will do their best to resolve it fairly and promptly.

All members must abide by a code of practice and are inspected before being accepted into the scheme to ensure they comply with trading standards legislation.  Any complaints received about members are monitored and disciplinary measures are taken if businesses fail to meet their requirements.  

To search for a member click on CustomerFirst on the Devon County Council website homepage -  www.devon.gov.uk -  or phone 01392 381381 for further information.  If you know a local business which has given you great customer service then why not recommend them for the Scheme?  Call us on 01392 381381 or complete the nomination form on our website and we’ll do the rest.

You may be interested to hear more about the scheme - member benefits include on-going training in a range of trading issues, regular newsletters and access to direct advice on consumer issues when you need it. Contact us for further details on 01392 381381, or visit our website. Devon County Council restresy
If you haven’t got any talent, be modest about it.

WILLAND COMPOSTING GROUP.

Good news and bad news edition. Good news is that in the past four years, we have produced over 6000 bags of finished compost. Bags are also available now at the site.

Now the bad news. We have had our shed broken into and the sum of £2 stolen. Although the shed is now repaired, did we really deserve this? Unfortunately, also, a huge pile of grass, earth and stones was deposited in bin No. 1.  Again, other material has been dumped in the bin clearly marked ‘Grass Only’. All of this has had to be re-sorted
.   Please Note: machinery does not like stones, nor do our very small band of volunteer workers. Thank you all for your continued support.                                                             Alan Inman.
Once a thought enters your head, you can’t un-think it.

WALK AND TALK CULLOMPTON 

Walk and Talk is for people of all ages. It’s aimed at people who do little or no walking at the moment, or don't like walking alone, including those with disabilities or recovering from illness, to walk for their health in a sociable way. The walks are not competitive - everyone is encouraged to walk at their own comfortable pace. The walks are free - although you may want to take some money to join the group for refreshments afterwards.

 

Walk and Talk Cullompton offers weekly short walks of 30 - 40 minutes, which are local, on fairly even ground. These start from the Station Road car park at 10.30 am every Thursday morning. Fortnightly walks of 1 to 1½  hours meet outside the Culm Valley Sports Centre at 10am on alternate Tuesday mornings.  These walks can be muddy on uneven ground with some steep inclines and may involve car sharing at the start to surrounding areas. Moderate walks also take place on the 1st Sunday in each month, starting at 2pm and on the third Wednesday evening in the Summer, starting at 6.30pm - both meeting at the Culm Valley Sports Centre.

A recent questionnaire has revealed that 57% of walkers have made new friends, 33% are generally happier and 24% have more energy since joining in with Walk and Talk in other areas. One walker commented "It's nice to have a group to walk with and at a slower pace" and another "Enjoyable walk, nice company, on level ground that I can cope with."

 

The Walk and Talk scheme is operated by enthusiastic and dedicated volunteers, without whom, it would be impossible to promote walking for health within the community in this way.  We are always keen to hear from anyone who is interested in joining our friendly team - you can give as much time as you can spare. Volunteers are offered free Walk and Talk training and on - going support.  For further information about Walk and Talk or becoming involved with this beneficial scheme, please contact Helen on 01884 234485, helen.buxton-smith@middevon-pct.nhs.uk or William Gillings,   01884 34202.
Go somewhere un-trodden today.
WILLAND BROWNIES
Willand Brownies have been busy, at Christmas we went to see a pantomime called Aladdin at the Northcott Theatre. It was so good we hope to go again this year. After Christmas we set up a Valentine Fair and raised just over £70 for Brownies, we also gained our hostesses badge at the same time.

A few weeks ago we hosted a World Thinking Day with Rainbows, Brownies, Guides & Rangers all at Willand Village Hall. At this event we decorated cakes, used a parachute, made a book, had quizzes & singing. We all made new friends. Our Brownie leaders Claire & Mel earned their badges and had to recite the Brownie promise in front of everybody. More Brownie badges have been earned, especially in swimming & music. If you want to join us on Wednesday evening at the Village Hall 6:00pm to 7:30pm, please contact Mel or Claire.  From Chloe, Becci,  Megan & Meg  (Brownie sixers).           Bye!
Attitude and accessories are crucial.

WILLAND METHODIST CHURCH

I am writing this article in the week following Comic Relief.  Prior to the actual day, there was much preparation by many people in order to raise funds for Red Nose Day. Various individuals stretched themselves, both mentally and physically, to be sponsored to raise money.  Schools, factories, offices and shops also took part in this great biennial fund-raising event. On the evening in question, famous actors, singers & presenters gave their valuable time and skills to carry the evening through, whilst many of those watching ‘phoned in to make their donations.
Local radio and T.V. stations took part to see how much they could raise regionally.  They were joined by the local fundraisers with their cheques and collecting tins; from individuals who had worked hard, to friends & firms who had joined together to raise money for this worthwhile event. There were also children who gave their week’s pocket-money in a most generous way.

This reminds me of the well-known story of the occasion in which Jesus & His disciples watched as people came into the Synagogue and dropped their offerings into the collection box. The wealthy ones made sure everyone noticed their generous donation, given with great pomp. However, a lady came in and quietly dropped in her offering of two small coins.  Jesus said to His disciples… ‘The wealthy have given comparatively small donations from their great wealth but this poor widow has given all that she had. Her offering will be remembered for all time.’ and so it is recorded in the Gospels for all to read.
I am most impressed with the vast amounts of money raised each time and the way they increase.  The antics and enthusiasm with which everyone enters into Comic Relief is a joy to behold in itself.  However, I am delighted to see the video clips showing how the money is spent. Individuals and families in this country receive much needed help and whole villages in Africa are given a new lease of life as water is pumped and wells are dug to save them walking miles for it.  Also, much needed sanitation is brought to areas where disease is rife, because of the lack of basic facilities, which we take for granted each day.
It is good to know that generosity is still at the heart of most people, especially the children. I hope and pray that they will continue to grow with thoughts for others in their lives. Our Lord asks that we Love one another. 

                                                                                              Jeanne Stephenson
ANOTHER LETTER TO THE ED?

Dear Ed.  Ole ‘truly rural’, ion aaf writin up a story in yur magazine thes dayz. ‘E, like mezell, ion no spring chick’n. ‘E cant be, cos ‘e knaws all about wot wen’ on yerz ago. I got an inklin I knawsin,- but I bain’t lettin’ on jst yet.   

Tiz a beet of a jarb to knaw whether we wiz better arf yerz ago or not. Maiks ‘e wonder zumtimes. All this modern gadgetry. Wot with T.Vs, mobile phoans, laptops, digitals, dot.coms, and suchlike, no wonder zum of us goes addle-aided.  Watchin’ telly one night, I noticed zum skules had fixed up their classes with a computer for each pupil. The chillern doan’t ave to learn their tables any more. Just press wot looks like a bald mouse a vew times, then bingo, up comes the anser. 

When I was gwain to skule, we started to learn by countin on our fingers, then writin the anser down on a slayt with a piece of chalk. After one yer, we’d be issued with a piece of payiper and a pencil. We lerned about money. It went like this: The lowest copper coin was a varden. Two vardens made a ‘appeny, two ‘appenies made a penny, twelve pennies made a shillin and two undred and forty pennies made a pound.  Then there wuz silver coins: a dripny beet was worth dree pennies. Next come a sixpenny beet. That was worth zix pennies – we called it a ‘tanner’. Then there was the shillin, worth, as I zaid avore, twelve pennies. We called it a bob. Then came the florin. That was worth two shillings or twenty-vower pennies. We called it a two-bob beet.  Best of the lot, tho’, was the ‘aaf-crown. Worth thirty pennies, it was regarded as a small fortune to ‘ave in yer pocket.
Payiper money was easier to understand – just two lots. A tain-bob noat an’ a pound noat. We called the pound a quid.  Last of all come the gold. It was called a guinea – worth tweny-one shillin’s an’ still used as a ref’rence today when buyin’ an’ sellin’ blood-stock.  Oh, I almos forgot – there woz another gold coin called a sovereign, worth twen’y shillin’s an’ a aaf-size one worth tain bob. I can’t be bothered to work out what this ooro is worth – ‘tiz all beyond me.
Well, Ed, I thought I’d just drop e a line, jus’ to say ‘ow much I look forward evry zo offen to get a copy of yor magazine. I used to live near Willan’ many yerz ago an’ me daughter still do. ‘Er sainds me on the magazine after her’ve finished wi’ it.

Keep up the gude work you’m doin, best wishes,  Peter Davey, Widdecombe.

If at first you don’t succeed, rehash the ingredients.

LOVE, MARRIAGE AND A BABY CARRIAGE

There have been a couple if articles recently in magazines related to the Banking industry. Together, they made interesting reading, as follows:

“For women who wanted a short-term job in the 1950’s, between leaving school and finding a husband, a bank was an attractive employer - a respectable job with a reasonable wage. A marriage gratuity was paid after five years service but there was no maternity leave. If a woman wished to continue working after marriage, she had to make a formal request to the district head office. But, they would generally be employed on a temporary or part-time basis and lost out on their pensions. And if the bride and groom previously worked together, it was common practice for her to be transferred to another branch.
Men faced their own restrictions. No junior clerk or banker with a similar junior rank was allowed to marry until they earned a particular salary. The minimum was around £200 in 1926. This was considered to be a suitable amount to sustain a young couple as they started married life. Archive records show one newly wed junior clerk was on a wage of £140 a year. His father had to supplement his wage because the bank ‘didn’t want to encourage ‘premature’ marriages among its junior employees’.”

The second article lists the new, current Maternity Rights.

· 39 weeks statutory maternity pay.

· 52 weeks maternity leave, comprising 26 weeks ordinary maternity leave and  26 weeks additional maternity leave.

· continuation of contractual benefits during ordinary maternity leave.
· 10 optional ‘keeping in touch days’ to allow a woman to work during her maternity leave.

· paid time off to attend antenatal appointments

· the right for employees with young and disabled children to request flexible working patterns.

· parental leave for both mothers and fathers.

· adoption pay extended from six to nine months.

· legal protection under sex discrimination legislation against unfair treatment.

Acknowledgements to both Connections and Amicus magazines. Quite how a small shopkeeper copes with current legislation I shall never understand.    Ed.
WILLAND YOUTH CLUB

Please come along to our AGM on Tuesday the 8th May, the club needs you to help keep it going. The club is run entirely by a management committee, who are elected at the AGM. All of the committee are volunteers and we need anyone who has an interest in the club to come along and show their support. 
Many thanks to all of you who came and supported our Spring Jumble Sale - it was a lovely day. If you were the person who lost a purse full of change at the Jumble Sale, please contact Pam or myself and we will try a reunite it with the right-full owner. A big ‘thank you’ to all those who helped us at the sale.

We would also like to say a big ‘thank you’ to Derek Billings for all his hard work fitting our new kitchen. He has done a great job and given up a lot of time to do it, even his Easter weekend. Thank you, from all of us at the club, Derek, you’re a top man!

The Majorettes are proving very popular on Sunday mornings, they have entered into several carnivals later in the year, so keep your eyes open when you’re out and about - you might see them. Many Thanks,       Frances Wilcox
Success makes for confidence. Failure makes for wisdom.

WILLAND HISTORY GROUP

Apologies for a rather brief article but time as been filled with the final work towards The Book of Willand: From Domesday To Millennium. The manuscript has now been handed in and is currently going through further editing from the publishers, Halsgrove.  The final copies are due to come back from the printers in early November and we plan to have an exhibition and book launch at the Village Hall in early December, details of which will appear in later editions of this magazine.  Unfortunately the flyers arrived too late to be delivered with the last Parish Magazine, so they will be included with this edition. They include an order form so that you can pre-order your copies.  There is also the opportunity to have your name included in the book on the list of subscribers, although orders have to be in by 26 September if you wish to do so.  We would like to thank the many people who have responded so generously to our appeals for memories, information, photos, documents and other treasured possessions, and we hope that you will be pleased with the outcome.                                                         James Morrison (01884 250057)
THANK YOU – BUT IT’S TIME TO GO.

Having had the unique honour and privilege to serve as your representative on Mid Devon District Council for the past 12 years, you may be wondering, given I would have had no opposition, why step down now? Whilst I have always enjoyed the wide and varied works within the Community – and still do - the task at the other end, the so called ‘political spectrum’, has changed over the last 12 years. In those heady and naïve days of 1995, I embarked on what I firmly believed was a job, to improve the lot not just of this community but also the way local government was mismanaged. Pipe dreams, wishful thinking, maybe but then, Democracy was in place. As an elected Councillor, you were part of the system, you could have a say, you could challenge and do so from a position of strength. So what is so different in 2007? 

Following the 1997 elections, the new Government announced the need for Local Authorities to wake up to the new order, to be more stringently monitored, to be accountable and I fully supported that perception. What that same Government actually did was something very different. We have seen the powers of all Local Councils being diminished; new measures are no longer proposed and considered. Today, they are imposed and applied with or without local authority input. MDDC is controlled and I use the word deliberately, by numerous centrally appointed personnel who sit on a wide range of very influential quango’s.  Not the odd small committee but large and powerful groups, on top of which sits the South West Regional Assembly.

To the lay Councillor, a great deal of the change is hidden by the Officers. In my role as Leader, I became aware of just what is going on - to me it is regionalisation by the back door. I did not join the Council to be dictated to from Whitehall - I stood to represent this Community. The continuing changes have eroded and, in my opinion, will continue to eat away localised democratic rights. Simple as I am, I find it offensive to become a rubber stamp for central government - hence my decision.

It can be argued - and it would be a fair point - I could continue to work for this important community. However, a further important factor is that I am now 70 years old. At that age, whilst trying to appreciate and understand the changing values, the different cultures, as well as the new way in which people live out their lives; reality is that the values I and my age group hold dear are all but gone. Whilst I accept change, I find it hard to appreciate the new ideals and the changed approach to how we live. Do I really understand the trials and the financial hardships which surround a young couple with children, who, on a low income, are unable to obtain a mortgage or indeed find a home that is affordable?  Yet another reason for my decision.  As I have already said, I have enjoyed the opportunities of the last 12 years. I have met and worked with a wide and varied range of people and in general, have always managed to work for the wider good of this community. That unique level of support has been a source of strength, which I will always value.  

So now what? Well, while I have a few more years ahead of me, Margaret and I intend to do some travelling and explore new opportunities. Thank you for being part of my life – I can now, hopefully, do things for US!     Regards, 
                                                                                                        Eddie Dennis

You stop looking back when you start moving on.

BOVVERED?  DEMOCRACY?  AM I REALLY BOVVERED???

With District and Parish Council elections scheduled for May 3rd, I had a look at the details and statistics provided on the websites of local councils and I’ve assembled the following information. The Lower Culm Ward requires just three representatives to stand for Mid Devon District Council. As only two people have put their names forward for nomination, residents of Willand will therefore not have a choice of candidate. There are only two other non-election situations within the other 24 Wards of the Mid Devon District and where there are insufficient candidates, there will have to be a by-election. Elsewhere, figures show that there are 29 elections within the 32 wards of East Devon Council and 25 within the 27 Wards of North Devon Council. In a number of cases, the existing members are returned unopposed. 
Our own Parish Council requires eleven members. Three of the current members are standing down (David Maynard, Ros Crook & Tony Hancock), whilst six of the others have put their names forward to stand again (Andy Bush, Sue Marrow, Tony Mander, Roger Perrett and Brian & Kate Taylor). So, again, there is no need for an election. These six councillors will choose the people to fill the remaining five vacancies from those who have put their name forward to join the Council, after the official deadline for nominations closed on April 4th, perhaps after reading the Parish Council advertisement in this Magazine, This is by no means an unusual situation – of the 61 Town & Parish councils in Mid Devon, only 17 are holding an election. In North Devon, the figures are 15 out of 71 councils and in East Devon, it’s 28 out of 86 and I would imagine there are similar situations around other areas of Devon. So those councils who allocated £1000 in their Parish Precept to cover election costs ‘just in case,’ now have that much extra money to spend - at the expense of democracy, certainly at this lower level. You pay your money – but you have no choice. With the loss of practical, knowledgeable and experienced people like David Maynard and Eddie Dennis, not to mention P.C. Malcolm Davies, there are quite possibly some difficult situations and decisions ahead for the local representatives of Willand residents.                                          Ed.

The Parish Council’s response is that it would rather have been in the position of having an election this year.  The Council always welcomes more participation from residents and would be delighted to hear from anyone interested in filling the vacancies for Parish Councillors. Please contact the current Clerk for details on 01884 258297.
Everyone wants to live for a long time but no one wants to be old.

AND FINALLY.

Don’t forget - fill in the leaflet and send it off, to reserve your Book of Willand
WILLAND DIARY            
May
Thursday       3rd    C.A.M.E.O.,                                               W.V.H.,    7.15pm 

Monday         7th   Uffculme Sheep Show, off Bridwell Drive,              10.00am 

Tuesday         8th   Youth Club A.G.M., in the Youth Club,    W.V.H.    7.30pm

Thursday     10th   Over 60’s Club.                                           W.V.H.,   2.15pm

Fri, Sat, Sun. 11th, 12th, 13th Textile Extravaganza Weekend,  Coldharbour Mill  

Saturday      12th   Over 60’s Club Coffee Morning                 W.V.H., 10.15am

Friday          18th  Coldharbour Mill/Richard Fox on The Jurassic Coast 7.30pm

Saturday      19th   Willand Youth Club Bingo,                        W.V.H.,   7.30pm

Sunday        20th   ‘Variety Night’ Auditions, at the Pre-School

Monday       21st    Over 60’s Club Outing                               W.V.H.,   9.30am

Sun/Mon  27th/28th  Steam-Up at Coldharbour Mill

Wednesday 30th     Willand Youth Club A.G.M.
June
Thursday       7th   C.A.M.E.O.                                                 W.V.H.,   7.15pm
Thursday     14th   Over 60’s Club,                                           W.V.H.,   2.15pm

THURSDAY  14TH    CUT OFF FOR INPUT TO THE JULY MAGAZINE 

Saturday      23rd   Willand Youth Club Bingo,                        W.V.H.,   7.30pm

Monday       25th   Over 60’s Club ‘Mystery Trip’                   W.V.H.,   9.30am

Saturday      30th   Variety Night for Willand Pre-School.

July
Sunday        1st    Culmstock Classic Car Show for Marie Curie Cancer Care  
Don’t waste time – it doesn’t last long.

CARSHAREDEVON.COM CLOCKS UP FOUR YEARS Caresharedevon.com  has  celebrated  its fourth anniversary and is on course to reach  the  milestone of  4,000 members.  More than 3,550 people are currently registered  with  the  free  car  share  service  commissioned  by Devon County Council, in  partnership  with  Plymouth City Council and Torbay Council, and 70 new members are registering each month. To join the scheme log on, free of charge, to www.carsharedevon.com                                                          D.C.C.

FISHY FOOTNOTE (OR SHOULD IT BE FIN NOTE?)

Is there anyone in the village who has prepared that new pond and is in need of some goldfish?  Brian Badcock has some to spare – free to a good home but a contribution to the Alzheimer’s Society would be very much appreciated. You can contact him on 01884 38661.
